# Join us for the 19th edition of the European Week of Regions and Cities



Join us for the 19th edition of the European Week of Regions and Cities!

Preparations for the **European Week of Regions and Cities**, 11 to 14 October 2021 have already started! The two co-organisers, the European Committee of the Regions and the European Commission's Directorate-General for Regional and Urban Policy, launched their call for partners during the Kick-Off meeting on 28 January 2021 which gathered almost 600 potential partners participating online.

The organisers presented the main features and novelties of the 2021 edition, key milestones, how to apply and replied to questions from the audience. Due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, the event will take place virtually with a possibility of limited physical presence, to be confirmed according to the evolution of the sanitary measures.

Under the slogan "Together for recovery", the #EURegionsWeek 2021 will be centred on four topics:

- Green Transition: for a sustainable and green recovery
- Cohesion: from emergency to resilience
- Digital Transition for people
- Citizens' engagement: for an inclusive, participative and fair recovery

To get a sound grasp of rules and highlights of the new edition, please visit the <u>"Partners" section</u> of the event website, read the <u>Partners Guide</u>
2021 and apply no later than 26 March 2021!

The recording and all information presented at the Kick-Off meeting are available on the <a href="event-website">event-website</a>.

If you would like to learn more and keep up-to-date via the **event website**, follow #EURegionsWeek on **Twitter** or <u>Facebook</u>, or get in touch with the organisers.

We are looking forward to your applications!  $\ \square$ 

### ECB to publish results of the Survey

## of Monetary Analysts



#### 8 February 2021

- Decision follows successful completion of pilot phase
- First round of survey results to be published on 18 June 2021
- Survey runs eight times a year, ahead of each Governing Council monetary policy meeting

The European Central Bank (ECB) announces today that it will begin publishing aggregate results of its Survey of Monetary Analysts (SMA) in June 2021. The survey, an ECB staff-level exercise, collects information on market participants' expectations about the future evolution of key monetary policy parameters, financial market variables and the economy. The survey runs eight times a year and is aligned with the six-week schedule of the monetary policy meetings of the Governing Council.

Following the successful completion of a pilot phase, which ran from April 2019, the ECB will start publishing the survey results in aggregate form for each round on the Friday the week after the Governing Council. The first survey results to be published on 18 June 2021 will be those of the June 2021 SMA.

The ECB selects survey respondents through selection criteria that include market relevance, geographical representativeness, commitment to participating regularly in subsequent rounds of the survey, and whether the institution is actively involved in the areas of activity covered by the survey. The <u>list of survey respondents</u> is published on the ECB's website.

For media queries, please contact <u>Silvia Margiocco</u>, tel.: +49 69 1344 6619.

# Libya: Declaration by the High Representative Josep Borrell on behalf of the EU on the formation of the transitional unified executive authority

#### ×

The European Union and its Member States welcome the agreement by the Libyan Political Dialogue Forum (LPDF) on a transitional unified executive authority for Libya. This is an important milestone in the Berlin Process and on the way to lead the country towards national elections to be held on 24 December 2021.

We are ready to work with the new President of the Presidency Council, Mohammad Younes Menfi, and the new Prime Minister, Abdul Hamid Mohammed Dbeibah, and stress the need for the swift formation of a new, inclusive government that will work for national reconciliation and unification of the country. We encourage the House of Representatives to vote on the LPDF outcomes according to the timeline agreed in the Road Map adopted by the LPDF in Tunis in November 2020.

Since the Berlin Conference, Libya has made significant progress toward securing lasting peace and stability, including through the reopening of the energy sector, the nationwide ceasefire agreement of 23 October 2020, the roadmap for holding national elections in December 2021, and now the selection of a transitional unified executive authority.

We commend the efforts and determination showed by the LPDF members and UNSMIL's team to reach a Libyan-led and Libyan-owned negotiated, inclusive political solution and create conditions for national unity, transitional justice, and reconciliation in Libya. We recognize the will expressed by the LPDF to remain engaged in supporting the timely implementation of the decisions achieved in Geneva. We also welcome the determination to ensure a meaningful inclusion of women in the new government and we encourage their equal participation in the peace process.

We urge all relevant Libyan stakeholders across the country, and all members of the International Community to show strong resolve in supporting the transitional unified executive authority in the interest of the stabilisation of the country and national reconciliation. In this regard, the EU recalls its instrument of sanctions against possible spoilers.

Ensuring timely preparation for the national elections should now be the main priority, including the adoption of necessary electoral laws and its

constitutional basis, the concrete implementation of all provisions of the October 23 cease-fire agreement and the necessary economic reforms, starting with the unification of all financial institutions. The EU will be ready to support this process and urges all Libyan and international actors to do so in respect of Libya's territorial integrity and national sovereignty.

Furthermore, the EU underlines the importance of effective implementation of the Ceasefire Agreement, respect for the UN arms embargo, and withdrawal of all foreign fighters and mercenaries in accordance with the UNSC Resolutions. All foreign military intervention is unacceptable.

# Christine Lagarde: Interview with Le Journal du Dimanche



# Interview with Christine Lagarde, President of the ECB, conducted by Marie-Pierre Gröndahl and Hervé Gattegno

7 February 2021

There's been a glut of bad news throughout Europe recently. How can we hold to the economic projections?

Uncertainties are indeed multiplying. As far as the economists at the ECB can remember, there have never been as many. Our projections are published every three months. One way of preserving a degree of optimism despite the current circumstances is simply to think back to the ECB's projections released in

September 2020 and the multiple uncertainties they took into account. What were the salient facts back then? The terms of the final Brexit deal were not yet known. The risks of a no-deal exit were still present, as much for the European Union as for the United Kingdom. On the pandemic front, no vaccines had been found and it was impossible to predict when they might become available. The US elections, of crucial importance for the whole world, had not yet been held. All of these major uncertainties have now been resolved, notably the most important one of all — the availability of reliable vaccines — because several have since been authorised by the competent international health authorities. That's a new situation and it's certainly a reason to be optimistic.

#### But is it enough to hope that 2021 will be a better year than the one before?

At the ECB we remain convinced that 2021 will be a recovery year. The economic recovery has been delayed, but not derailed. People are obviously waiting impatiently for it. We expect the upswing to gather pace around the middle of the year, even if the uncertainties persist. We are not immune to unknown risks surfacing. Let's be clear: we will not see a return to prepandemic levels of economic activity before mid-2022.

#### What rate of growth do you expect for the euro area this year?

Around 4%. Maybe a little lower. This would already be a sharp increase relative to the contraction of 6.8% registered in the euro area in 2020. Everything will depend on the vaccination policies and the rollout of the campaigns. And on the economic measures taken by governments in response to health requirements.

# On 21 July 2020, the European Heads of State and Government agreed on an exceptional recovery plan worth €750 billion. Are you concerned about the plan's implementation?

There is no doubt that the current crisis has strengthened the European Union. The decision taken by the Member States to borrow jointly for the first time marks a moment of exceptional cohesion in the history of the European project. But the momentum must absolutely be kept up. The pandemic has an accelerating impact on everything: so we, too, need to speed up. You fight fire with fire. It's better to act quickly, even if you might then have to backtrack to correct things that may have gone wrong.

The plan needs to be ratified in time for the European Commission to borrow as planned next June, and to then distribute the funds among the Member States of the European Union. In order for it to do so, all of the national recovery plans, comprising measures to promote green and digital transitions, will have to be submitted to the Commission very soon.

#### How will the ECB continue to act?

For its part, the ECB has been supporting households, firms and the Member States' economies since the outset of the crisis. It acted extremely quickly, unveiling an initial €750 billion programme on 18 March 2020, followed by two

other expansions amounting today to a total envelope of €1.85 trillion. Faced with the spread of the virus, it was important to prevent a fragmentation of financing conditions across euro area countries. We committed ourselves to remaining active in the markets until at least March 2022 in order to support and preserve financing conditions in Europe. Our preferred tool is the pandemic emergency purchase programme (PEPP), which differs from the ECB's other asset purchase programmes, for two reasons: it is an emergency programme targeted to this crisis, and it gives us the option of deviating from the usual limits if they stand in the way of the support we need to provide to euro area economies. It's an exceptional and temporary tool. As I have been saying since March 2020, our commitment to the euro has no limits. We will act for as long as the pandemic is causing a crisis situation in the euro area. We think that the time horizon of March 2022 is reasonable and that the PEPP envelope is appropriate. But if the ECB's Governing Council thinks there is a need to do more, over a longer period, we will do more. However, if the whole envelope does not need to be used, we will not use it in full. That's the principle of flexibility.

#### Doesn't this accommodative monetary policy stance create risks?

We don't see anything that gives us cause for concern. We do not yet see property bubbles at the euro area level, but we see signs of overvaluations in some of the euro area's major cities in France, Germany, Luxembourg and Belgium, for example.

That said, it is vital that we continue to support lending across the entire economic system. Banks provide assets as collateral to the ECB and in return they receive funds at very low rates. They then use these funds to lend to firms. The priority is to ensure businesses have access to the funding they need. There is no alternative: when the economy is protected in this way, the ECB's role is not to give one business priority over another. Collectively, we must give priority to growth, competition and innovation. At that point, the natural selection of companies will set in.

#### How should we react once the crisis is over?

Once the pandemic is over and the immediate economic crisis is behind us, we will have a tricky situation on our hands. We will have to be well organised. And not repeat past mistakes, like closing all the taps at once, cutting off both fiscal and monetary stimulus. Instead, we need to offer flexible support to our economies, and then reduce this support gradually as and when the pandemic subsides, and the recovery takes hold. Economies will then have to learn how to function again without the help of any of the exceptional measures that had to be introduced as a result of the crisis. I am not worried about this, because the capacity for recovery is strong. Our economies are resilient. To convince ourselves of this, we only have to look at the remarkable improvement recorded by the French economy in the third quarter of 2020, when quarterly growth rebounded by 18.5%.

Don't the gaps between euro area Member States make it difficult to come up with a common monetary policy?

Above all else, the coronavirus (COVID-19) crisis has exacerbated any preexisting gaps. That is why the Next Generation EU recovery plan is even more crucial, particularly the support it will provide through the grants given to each Member State, tailored precisely to their specific national situations. For example, Italy will receive around €200 billion in grants and loans. It is therefore vital that this exceptional solution is not wasted and that it is rolled out as soon as possible.

# Concerns are surfacing about the very high debt levels of Member States. Is there any basis for these concerns?

There is no denying that our monetary policy would be more effective if there was a greater convergence of Member States' economic policies. All euro area countries will emerge from this crisis with high levels of debt. There is no doubt that they will manage to repay this debt. Debt is managed over the long term. Investments made in sectors that are vital for the future will bring stronger growth. The recovery will create jobs and will therefore have a unifying effect. We are transitioning to a different economy, one that is more digital, greener, more committed to combatting climate change and to protecting biodiversity. It will also be driven by new values — which young people are already expressing through their job and career demands — which will meet a new set of parameters. Healthcare in particular is one of their main areas of focus.

# A letter signed by 100 economists is calling for cancellation of the public debt owned by the ECB. How would you respond to them?

Cancelling this debt is inconceivable. It would be in violation of the EU Treaty which strictly prohibits monetary financing. This rule is a fundamental pillar of the common framework underpinning the euro. The EU Treaty has been agreed and ratified freely and voluntarily by EU Member States. Rather than expending so much energy asking for debt to be cancelled, it would be much more worthwhile to focus instead on how this debt should be used, on how public funds will be allocated, on which sectors we should invest in for the future. Those are the things we should currently be talking about.

# Your predecessor Mario Draghi has been asked to form a new government in Italy. What is your view of his nomination?

Italy and Europe are fortunate that Mario Draghi has accepted the challenge of helping to end Italy's economic and social crisis at a time when it is the euro area country hardest hit by the pandemic.

I have full confidence in Mario Draghi's ability to rise to this challenge. He has all the requisite qualities: he has the knowledge, courage and humility needed to complete his new task, i.e. to restart the Italian economy with help from Europe.

# Janet Yellen, the former chair of the US Federal Reserve, has become US treasury secretary. Is it good news?

Having a woman hold this position for the first time is wonderful news! What's more, Janet Yellen has the ideal profile given the circumstances: she is an economist and a labour market specialist. Employment will play a crucial role in restarting the economy. She is also very warm and pleasant. She is as humble as she is brilliant. Her appointment will also help promote smooth economic relations between Europe and the United States. We will once again see a cooperative approach being taken in key areas, such as international trade and how to deal with the challenges of climate change.

# You have called for the "greening" of monetary policy. Is this really part of a central bank's mandate?

Absolutely. We all have a role to play in combatting climate change. The ECB is acting in accordance with its price stability mandate; climate change poses a risk to price stability, since it has an impact on growth, price levels and the economy in general. There is a legitimate legal basis for our stance. Public opinion is in favour of taking environmental, social and good governance criteria into account.

## <u>Weekly schedule of President Charles</u> Michel



#### Monday 8 February 2021

17.30 Debate at the Union Wallonne des Entreprises (Fleurus)

#### Tuesday 9 February 2021

- 12.30 Meeting with President of Burkina Faso, Roch Marc Christian Kaboré
- 15.00 Meeting with Prime Minister of Ukraine Denys Shmyhal
- 19.00 Meeting with Michel Barnier, Head of the Task Force for relations with the United Kingdom

#### Wednesday 10 February 2021

- 11.00 Meeting with Minister for Foreign Affairs of Bahrain, Abdullatif bin Rashid Alzayani
- 12.30 Meeting with President of Niger Mahamadou Issoufou
- 16.30 Debate at the Atlantic Council Front Page online event

#### Thursday 11 February 2021

- 10.30 Presentation of letters of credentials
- 14.30 Video conference with President of Chile Sebastián Piñera
- 16.00 Video conference with inter-institutional actors

#### Friday 12 February 2021

10.00 Meeting with Prime Minister of Romania Florin Cîțu